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- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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                              Robert A. Eshelman 
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                       Copies of all communications to: 
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                           Preston Gates & Ellis LLP 
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                               Seattle, WA 98104 
                                (206) 623-7580 
 
                        CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                        Proposed       Proposed 
 Title of                                maximum        maximum 
securities             Amount           offering       aggregate      Amount of 
   to be                to be             price        offering     registration 
registered         registered(1)(2)    per share(1)    price(1)         fee(1) 
- -------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
COMMON STOCK PAR 
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     (1)  PURSUANT TO INSTRUCTION E OF FORM S-8 AND THE TELEPHONIC 
INTERPRETATION OF THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION SET FORTH AT PAGES 123- 
124 OF THE DIVISION OF CORPORATION FINANCE'S MANUAL OF PUBLICLY AVAILABLE 
TELEPHONE INTERPRETATIONS DATED JULY 1997, G. SECURITIES ACT FORMS, NO. 89 
("INTERPRETATION 89"), THE 680,000,000 SHARES REGISTERED HEREBY ARE BEING 
CARRIED FORWARD FROM A REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON FORM S-8 FILED IN DECEMBER 1993 
(FILE NO. 33-51583), AS AMENDED ON NOVEMBER 22, 1996, IN CONNECTION WITH THE 
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STOCK OPTION PLAN, AS AMENDED (THE "1991 STOCK PLAN"), A PREDECESSOR PLAN TO THE 
MICROSOFT CORPORATION 2001 STOCK OPTION PLAN (THE "2001 STOCK PLAN") DESCRIBED 
HEREIN: A TOTAL REGISTRATION FEE OF $6,528,017.38 HAS BEEN PAID WITH RESPECT TO 
THE 1993 FORM S-8, INCLUDING THE REGISTRATION FEE PAID WITH RESPECT TO THE 
POST-EFFECTIVE AMENDMENT. PURSUANT TO INSTRUCTION E TO FORM S-8 AND 
INTERPRETATION 89, NO ADDITIONAL REGISTRATION FEE IS DUE WITH RESPECT TO THE 
SHARES REGISTERED HEREBY. 
 
     (2)  INCLUDES AN INDETERMINATE NUMBER OF ADDITIONAL SHARES THAT MAY BE 
ISSUED TO ADJUST THE NUMBER OF SHARES ISSUED PURSUANT TO THE 2001 STOCK PLAN 
DESCRIBED HEREIN AS THE RESULT OF ANY FUTURE STOCK SPLIT, STOCK DIVIDEND OR 
SIMILAR ADJUSTMENT OF MICROSOFT'S OUTSTANDING COMMON STOCK. 
 
              The Exhibit Index appears after the Signature Page 
                        of this registration statement. 



 
 
PART II.  INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
 
Item 3.   Incorporation of Documents by Reference. 
 
     The following documents are hereby incorporated by reference into this 
registration statement: 
 
     (a)  Microsoft's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended June 
30, 2000, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") 
on September 28, 2000, which contains audited consolidated financial statements 
for the most recent fiscal year for which such statements have been filed. 
 
     (b)  Microsoft's Proxy Statement dated September 28, 2000. 
 
     (c)  Microsoft's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended 
September 30, 2000, filed with the Commission on November 14, 2000. 
 
     (d)  The description of Microsoft's common stock, which is contained in a 
registration statement filed on Form S-3, dated December 2, 1996, registration 
number 333-17143, as amended. 
 
     In addition, all documents subsequently filed pursuant to Sections 13(a), 
13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act, prior to the filing of a post-effective 
amendment which indicates that all shares of Microsoft common stock offered have 
been sold or which deregisters all of such shares then remaining unsold, shall 
be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this registration statement and 
to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents. 
 
Item 4.   Description of Securities. 
 
     Not Applicable. 
 
Item 5.   Interests of Named Experts and Counsel. 
 
     The validity of the securities that may be offered under the Microsoft 
Corporation 2001 Stock Plan will be passed upon for Microsoft by Preston Gates & 
Ellis LLP, 5000 Columbia Center, 701 Fifth Avenue, Seattle, Washington 98104. 
Attorneys who are partners or employed by Preston Gates & Ellis LLP who have 
provided advice with respect to this matter in the aggregate own less than 
2,000,000 shares of Microsoft's common stock. 
 
Item 6.   Indemnification of Directors and Officers. 
 
     Article XII of Microsoft's Restated Articles of Incorporation authorizes 
Microsoft to indemnify any present or former director, officer, employee, or 
agent of Microsoft, or a person serving in a similar post in another 
organization at the request of Microsoft, against expenses, judgments, fines, 
and amounts paid in settlement incurred by him in connection with any 
threatened, pending, or completed action, suit, or proceeding, whether civil, 
criminal, administrative, or investigative, to the fullest extent not prohibited 
by the Washington Business Corporation Act, public policy or other applicable 
law. Chapter 23B.08.510 and .570 of the Washington Business Corporation Act 
authorizes a corporation to indemnify its directors, officers, employees, or 
agents in terms sufficiently broad to permit such indemnification under certain 
circumstances for liabilities (including provisions permitting advances for 
expenses incurred) arising under the 1933 Act. 
 
     In addition, Microsoft maintains directors' and officers' liability 
insurance under which Microsoft's directors and officers are insured against 
loss (as defined in the policy) as a result of claims brought against them for 
their wrongful acts in such capacities. 



 
 
Item 7.   Exemption from Registration Claimed. 
 
     Not Applicable. 
 
Item 8.   Exhibits. 
 
     The Exhibits to this registration statement are listed in the Index to 
Exhibits on page 6. 
 
Item 9.   Undertakings. 
 
     (a)  The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes: 
 
          (1)  To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being 
made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement: 
 
          To include any material information with respect to the plan of 
distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any 
material change to such information in the registration statement; 
 
          (2)  That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the 
Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be 
a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
 
          (3)  To remove from registration by means of a post-effective 
amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the 
termination of the offering. 
 
     (b)  The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of 
determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the 
registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the 
registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement 
relating to the securities offered herein, and the offering of such securities 
at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. 
 
     (c)  Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the 
Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling 
persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, 
the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and 
Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed 
in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for 
indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the 
registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer, or controlling 
person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or 
proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in 
connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in 
the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, 
submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such 
indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will 
be governed by the final adjudication of such issue. 



 
 
                                  SIGNATURES 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant 
certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the 
requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this registration 
statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the City of Redmond, State of Washington, on this 28th day of 
December, 2000. 
 
                                     MICROSOFT CORPORATION 
 
                                     /s/ Steven A. Ballmer 
                                     ---------------------------------- 
                                     Steven A. Ballmer 
                                     President, Chief Executive Officer 
                                     And Director 
 
                               POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
     KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears 
below constitutes and appoints William H. Gates III, his or her attorney-in- 
fact, for him or her in any and all capacities, to sign any amendments to this 
registration statement, and to file the same, with exhibits thereto, and other 
documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, 
hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact, or his 
substitute, may do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. 
 
     Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this 
registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the 
capacities and on the dates indicated. 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                    Dated 
                                                                              ----------------- 
                                                                         
/s/ William H. Gates         Chairman and Principal                           December 28, 2000 
- -----------------------      Software Architect 
William H. Gates III 
 
/s/ Steven A. Ballmer        President and Chief Executive Officer            December 28, 2000 
- -----------------------      and Director (principal executive officer) 
Steven A. Ballmer 
 
/s/ John G. Connors          Senior Vice President, Finance and               December 28, 2000 
- -----------------------      Administration; Chief Financial Officer 
John G. Connors              (principal financial and accounting officer) 
 
/s/ David F. Marquardt       Director                                         December 28, 2000 
- ------------------------ 
David F. Marquardt 
 
                             Director                                         December __, 2000 
- ------------------------ 
Ann McLaughlin 
 
/s/ William G. Reed, Jr.     Director                                         December 28, 2000 
- ------------------------ 
William G. Reed, Jr. 
 
/s/ Jon A. Shirley           Director                                         December 28, 2000 
- ------------------------ 
Jon A. Shirley 
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                                                           Exhibits 5.1 and 23.2 
 
 
                   [LETTERHEAD OF PRESTON GATES & ELLIS LLP] 
 
 
                               December 28, 2000 
 
 
Microsoft Corporation 
One Microsoft Way 
Redmond, Washington 98052-6399 
 
     Re:  Microsoft Corporation 2001 Stock Plan 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
     We have acted as counsel to Microsoft Corporation (the "Company") in 
connection with the registration with the Securities and Exchange Commission on 
Form S-8 of shares of Microsoft's common stock, par value $0.0000125 (the 
"Shares"), which may be issued upon exercise of options granted in connection 
with the above-referenced plan (the "Plan"). In connection with that 
registration, we have reviewed the proceedings of the Board of Directors of 
Microsoft relating to the registration and proposed issuance of the common 
stock, the Articles of Incorporation of Microsoft and all amendments thereto, 
the Bylaws of Microsoft and all amendments thereto, and such other documents and 
matters as we have deemed necessary to the rendering of the following opinion. 
 
     Based upon that review, it is our opinion that the Shares when issued in 
conformance with the terms and conditions of the Plan, will be legally issued, 
fully paid, and nonassessable under the Washington Business Corporation Act. 
 
     We do not find it necessary for the purposes of this opinion to cover, and 
accordingly we express no opinion as to, the application of the securities or 
blue sky laws of the various states as to the issuance and sale of the Shares. 
 
     We consent to the use of this opinion in the registration statement filed 
with the Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the registration 
of the Shares and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Interests of 
Named Experts and Counsel" in the registration statement. 
 
                                        Very truly yours, 
 
                                        PRESTON GATES & ELLIS LLP 
 
 
                                        By /s/ Richard B. Dodd 
                                           Richard B. Dodd 



 
 
                                                                    Exhibit 23.1 
 
                         INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' CONSENT 
 
We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement of 
Microsoft Corporation on Form S-8 of our report dated July 18, 2000, included 
and incorporated by reference in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Microsoft 
Corporation for the year ended June 30, 2000. 
 
 
 
Deloitte & Touche LLP 
Seattle, Washington 
December 20, 2000 



 
 
                                                                    Exhibit 99.1 
 
                             MICROSOFT CORPORATION 
 
                                2001 STOCK PLAN 
 
 
     1.   Purpose of the Plan.  The purposes of this Stock Plan are to attract 
and retain the best available individuals for positions of substantial 
responsibility, to provide additional incentive to such individuals, and to 
promote the success of the Company's business by aligning the financial 
interests of Employees and Consultants providing personal services to the 
Company or to any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company with long-term shareholder 
value. 
 
          Awards granted hereunder may be Incentive Stock Options, Nonqualified 
Stock Options, Stock Awards, or SARs, at the discretion of the Board and as 
reflected in the terms of the Award Agreement. 
 
     2.   Definitions.  As used herein, the following definitions shall apply: 
 
          (a)  "Award" shall mean any award or benefits granted under the Plan, 
including Options, Stock Awards, and SARs. 
 
          (b)  "Award Agreement" shall mean a written or electronic agreement 
between the Company and the Awardee setting forth the terms of the Award. 
 
          (c)  "Awardee" shall mean the holder of an outstanding Award. 
 
          (d)  "Board" shall mean (i) the Board of Directors of the Company or 
(ii) both the Board and the Committee, if a Committee has been appointed in 
accordance with Section 4(a) of the Plan. 
 
          (e)  "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. 
 
          (f)  "Committee" shall mean the Compensation Committee appointed by 
the Board of Directors in accordance with Section 4(a) of the Plan, if one is 
appointed; provided, however, if the Board of Directors appoints more than one 
Committee pursuant to Section 4(a), then "Committee" shall refer to the 
appropriate Committee, as indicated by the context of the reference. 
 
          (g)  "Common Shares" shall mean the common shares of Microsoft 
Corporation. 
 
          (h)  "Company" shall mean Microsoft Corporation, a Washington 
corporation and any successor thereto. 
 
          (i)  "Consultant" shall mean any person, except an Employee, engaged 
by the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company, to render personal 
services to such entity, including as an advisor. 
 
          (j)  "Continuous Status as a Participant" shall mean (1) for 
Employees, the absence of any interruption or termination of service as an 
Employee, and (2) for Consultants, the absence of any interruption, expiration, 
or termination of such person's consulting or advisory relationship with the 
Company or the occurrence of any termination event as set forth in such person's 
Award Agreement. Continuous Status as a Participant shall not be considered 
interrupted (i) for an Employee in the case of sick leave, maternity leave, 
infant care leave, medical emergency leave, military leave, or any other leave 
of absence authorized in writing by a Vice President of the Company prior to its 
commencement, and (ii) for a Consultant, in the case of any temporary 
interruption in such person's availability to provide services to the Company 
which has been authorized in writing by a Vice President of the Company prior to 
its commencement. 
 
          (k)  "Conversion Options" shall mean the Options described in Section 
6(c) of the Plan. 



 
 
          (l)  "Employee" shall mean any person, including an officer, who is a 
common law employee of, receives remuneration for personal services to, is 
reflected on the official human resources database as an employee of, and is on 
the payroll of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company. A person 
is on the payroll if he or she is paid from the payroll department of the 
Company, or any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company. Persons providing services 
to the Company, or to any Parent or Subsidiary of the Company, pursuant to an 
agreement with a staff leasing organization, temporary workers engaged through 
or employed by temporary or leasing agencies, and workers who hold themselves 
out to the Company, Parent, or Subsidiary to which they are providing services 
as being independent contractors, or as being employed by or engaged through 
another company while providing the services are not Employees for purposes of 
this Plan, whether or not such persons are, or may be reclassified by the 
courts, the Internal Revenue Service, the U. S. Department of Labor, or other 
person or entity as, common law employees of the Company, Parent, or Subsidiary, 
either solely or jointly with another person or entity. 
 
          (m)  "Effective Date" shall mean January 1, 2001, or such later date 
as is determined by the Board. 
 
          (n)  "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as 
amended. 
 
          (o)  "FLSA" shall mean the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as 
amended. 
 
          (p)  "Incentive Stock Option" shall mean any Option intended to 
qualify as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the 
Code. 
 
          (q)  "Maximum Annual Participant Award" shall have the meaning set 
forth in Section 5(b). 
 
          (r)  "Nonqualified Stock Option" shall mean an Option not intended to 
qualify as an Incentive Stock Option. 
 
          (s)  "Option" shall mean a stock option granted pursuant to Section 6 
of the Plan. 
 
          (t)  "Parent" shall mean a "parent corporation," whether now or 
hereafter existing, as defined in Section 424(e) of the Code. 
 
          (u)  "Participant" shall mean an Employee or Consultant. 
 
          (v)  "Plan" shall mean this 2001 Stock Plan, including any amendments 
thereto. 
 
          (w)  "Share" shall mean one Common Share, as adjusted in accordance 
with Section 14 of the Plan. 
 
          (x)  "SAR" shall mean a stock appreciation right awarded pursuant to 
Section 8 of the Plan. 
 
          (y)  "Stock Award" shall mean a grant of Shares or of a right to 
receive Shares or their cash equivalent (or both) pursuant to Section 7 of the 
Plan. 
 
          (z)  "Subsidiary" shall mean (i) in the case of an Incentive Stock 
Option a "subsidiary corporation," whether now or hereafter existing, as defined 
in Section 424(f) of the Code, and (ii) in the case of a Nonqualified Stock 
Option, a Stock Award or an SAR, in addition to a subsidiary corporation as 
defined in (i), a limited liability company, partnership or other entity in 
which the Company controls 50 percent or more of the voting power or equity 
interests. 
 
     3.   Shares Subject to the Plan.  Subject to the provisions of Sections 14 
and 16 of the Plan, the maximum aggregate number of Shares (increased, 
proportionately, in the event of any stock split or stock dividend with respect 
to the Shares) which may be awarded and delivered under the Plan shall not 
exceed the 



 
 
sum of (a) any Shares available for future awards, as of the Effective Date, 
under the Microsoft Corporation 1991 Stock Option Plan, as amended ("1991 Stock 
Plan") and (b) any Shares that are represented by awards under the 1991 Stock 
Plan which, after the Effective Date, are forfeited, expire, are cancelled 
without delivery of Shares, or otherwise result in the return of Shares to the 
Company. The Shares may be authorized, but unissued, or reacquired Common 
Shares. 
 
          If an Award should expire or become unexercisable for any reason 
without having been exercised in full, the undelivered Shares which were subject 
thereto shall, unless the Plan shall have been terminated, become available for 
future Awards under the Plan. 
 
     4.   Administration of the Plan. 
 
          (a)  Procedure.  The Plan shall be administered by the Board of 
Directors of the Company. 
 
               (i)  The Board of Directors may appoint one or more Committees 
each consisting of not less than two members of the Board of Directors to 
administer the Plan on behalf of the Board of Directors, subject to such terms 
and conditions as the Board of Directors may prescribe. Once appointed, such 
Committees shall continue to serve until otherwise directed by the Board of 
Directors. 
 
               (ii)  From time to time the Board of Directors may increase the 
size of the Committee(s) and appoint additional members thereof, remove members 
(with or without cause) and appoint new members in substitution therefor, or 
fill vacancies however caused. 
 
          (b)  Powers of the Board.  Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the 
Board shall have the authority, in its discretion: (i) to grant Incentive Stock 
Options, Nonqualified Stock Options, Stock Awards, and SARs; (ii) to determine, 
in accordance with Section 11(b) of the Plan, the fair market value of the 
Shares; (iii) to determine, in accordance with Section 11(a) of the Plan, the 
exercise price per share of Awards to be granted; (iv) to determine the 
Participants to whom, and the time or times at which, Awards shall be granted 
and the number of Shares to be represented by each Award; (v) to interpret the 
Plan; (vi) to prescribe, amend, and rescind rules and regulations relating to 
the Plan; including the form of Award Agreement, and manner of acceptance of an 
Award, (vii) to determine the terms and provisions of each Award to be granted 
(which need not be identical) and, with the consent of the Awardee, modify or 
amend each Award; (viii) to authorize conversion or substitution under the Plan 
of any or all Conversion Options; (ix) to accelerate or defer (with the consent 
of the Awardee) the exercise date of any Option; (x) to authorize any person to 
execute on behalf of the Company any instrument required to effectuate the grant 
of an Award previously granted by the Board; and (xi) to make all other 
determinations deemed necessary or advisable for the administration of the Plan. 
 
          (c)  Effect of Board's Decision.  All decisions, determinations, and 
interpretations of the Board shall be final and binding on all Participants and 
Awardees. 
 
     5.   Eligibility. 
 
          (a)  Awards may be granted to Participants and to persons to whom 
offers of employment as an Employee have been extended; provided that Incentive 
Stock Options may only be granted to Employees. For avoidance of doubt, 
directors are not eligible to participate in the Plan unless they are Employees 
or Consultants. 
 
          (b)  The maximum number of Shares with respect to which an Award or 
Awards may be granted to any Participant in any one taxable year of the Company 
(the "Maximum Annual Participant Award") shall not exceed 10,000,000 Common 
Shares (increased, proportionately, in the event of any stock split or stock 
dividend with respect to the Shares). If an Option is in tandem with an SAR, 
such that the exercise of the Option or SAR with respect to a Share cancels the 
tandem SAR or Option right, respectively, with respect to each Share, the tandem 
Option and SAR 



 
 
rights with respect to each Share shall be counted as covering but one Share for 
purposes of the Maximum Annual Participant Award. 
 
     6.   Options. 
 
          (a)  Each Option shall be designated in the written or electronic 
option agreement as either an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonqualified Stock 
Option. However, notwithstanding such designations, to the extent that the 
aggregate fair market value of the Shares with respect to which Options 
designated as Incentive Stock Options are exercisable for the first time by any 
Employee during any calendar year (under all plans of the Company) exceeds 
$100,000, such Options shall be treated as Nonqualified Stock Options. 
 
          (b)  For purposes of Section 6(a), Options shall be taken into account 
in the order in which they were granted, and the fair market value of the Shares 
shall be determined as of the time the Option with respect to such Shares is 
granted. 
 
          (c)  Options converted or substituted under the Plan for any or all 
outstanding stock options and stock appreciation rights held by employees, 
consultants, advisors or other option holders granted by entities subsequently 
acquired by the Company ("Conversion Options") shall be effective as of the 
close of the respective mergers and acquisitions of such entities by the 
Company. The Conversion Options may be Incentive Stock Options or Nonqualified 
Stock Options, as determined by the Committee; provided, however, that stock 
appreciation rights in the acquired entity shall only be converted to or 
substituted with Nonqualified Stock Options. The Conversion Options shall be 
options to purchase the number of Common Shares determined by multiplying the 
number of shares of the acquired entity's common stock underlying each such 
stock option or stock appreciation right immediately prior to the closing of 
such merger or acquisition by the number specified in the applicable merger or 
acquisition agreement for conversion of each share of such entity's common stock 
to a Common Share (the "Merger Ratio"). Such Conversion Options shall be 
exercisable at an exercise price per Common Share (increased to the nearest 
whole cent) equal to the exercise price per share of the acquired entity's 
common stock under each such stock option or stock appreciation right 
immediately prior to closing divided by the Merger Ratio. No fractional Common 
Shares will be issued upon exercise of Conversion Options. In lieu of such 
issuance, the Common Shares issued pursuant to each such exercise shall be 
rounded to the closest whole Share. All other terms and conditions applicable to 
such stock options and stock appreciation rights prior to closing of the 
acquisition, including vesting, shall remain unchanged under the Conversion 
Options. 
 
     7.   Stock Awards. 
 
          (a)  Stock Awards may be granted either alone, in addition to, or in 
tandem with other Awards granted under the Plan. The maximum aggregate number of 
Shares underlying all such Stock Awards shall not exceed 25,000,000 Common 
Shares (increased, proportionately, in the event of any stock split or stock 
dividend with respect to the Shares). Any Stock Award granted to an Employee who 
is non-exempt for purposes of the FLSA shall include a vesting period of not 
less than six (6) months. After the Committee determines that it will offer a 
Stock Award, it will advise the Awardee in writing or electronically, by means 
of an Award Agreement, of the terms, conditions and restrictions, including 
vesting, if any, related to the offer, including the number of Shares that the 
Awardee shall be entitled to receive or purchase, the price to be paid, if any, 
and, if applicable, the time within which the Awardee must accept the offer. The 
offer shall be accepted by execution of an Award Agreement in the manner 
determined by the Committee. 
 
          (b)  Unless the Committee determines otherwise, the Award Agreement 
shall provide for the forfeiture of the non-vested Common Shares underlying such 
Stock Award upon the Awardee ceasing to be a Participant. To the extent that the 
Awardee purchased the Shares granted under such Stock Award and any such Shares 
remain non-vested at the time the Awardee ceases to be a Participant, the 
cessation of Participant status shall cause an immediate sale of such non-vested 
Shares to the Company at the original price per Common Share paid by the 
Awardee. 
 
     8.   SARs. 



 
 
          (a)  The Committee shall have the full power and authority, 
exercisable in its sole discretion, to grant SARs to selected Awardees. The 
Committee is authorized to grant both tandem stock appreciation rights ("Tandem 
SARs") and stand-alone stock appreciation rights ("Stand-Alone SARs") as 
described below. 
 
          (b)  Tandem SARs. 
 
               (i)  Awardees may be granted a Tandem SAR, exercisable upon such 
terms and conditions as the Committee shall establish, to elect between the 
exercise of the underlying Section 6 Option for Common Shares or the surrender 
of the Option in exchange for a distribution from the Company in an amount equal 
to the excess of (A) the fair market value (on the Option surrender date) of the 
number of Shares in which the Awardee is at the time vested under the 
surrendered Option (or surrendered portion thereof) over (B) the aggregate 
exercise price payable for such vested Shares. 
 
               (ii)  No such Option surrender shall be effective unless it is 
approved by the Committee, either at the time of the actual Option surrender or 
at any earlier time. If the surrender is so approved, then the distributions to 
which the Awardee shall become entitled under this Section 8(b) may be made in 
Common Shares valued at fair market value on the Option surrender date, in cash, 
or partly in Shares and partly in cash, as the Committee shall deem appropriate. 
 
               (iii)  If the surrender of an Option is not approved by the 
Committee, then the Awardee shall retain whatever rights he or she had under the 
surrendered Option (or surrendered portion thereof) on the Option surrender date 
and may exercise such rights at any time prior to the later of (A) five (5) 
business days after the receipt of the rejection notice or (B) the last day on 
which the Option is otherwise exercisable in accordance with the terms of the 
instrument evidencing such Option, but in no event may such rights be exercised 
more than ten (10) years after the date of the Option grant. 
 
          (c)  Stand-Alone SARs. 
 
               (i)  An Awardee may be granted a Stand-Alone SAR not tied to any 
underlying Option under Section 6 of the Plan. The Stand-Alone SAR shall cover a 
specified number of Common Shares and shall be exercisable upon such terms and 
conditions as the Committee shall establish. Upon exercise of the Stand-Alone 
SAR, the holder shall be entitled to receive a distribution from the Company in 
an amount equal to the excess of (A) the aggregate fair market value (on the 
exercise date) of the Common Shares underlying the exercised right over (B) the 
aggregate base price in effect for those Shares. 
 
               (ii)  The number of Common Shares underlying each Stand-Alone SAR 
and the base price in effect for those Shares shall be determined by the 
Committee at the time the Stand-Alone SAR is granted. In no event, however, may 
the base price per Share be less than the fair market value per underlying 
Common Share on the grant date. 
 
               (iii)  The distribution with respect to an exercised Stand-Alone 
SAR may be made in Common Shares valued at fair market value on the exercise 
date, in cash, or partly in Shares and partly in cash, as the Committee shall 
deem appropriate. 
 
          (d)  The Common Shares underlying any SARs exercised under this 
Section 8 shall not be available for subsequent issuance under the Plan. 
 
     9.   Term of Plan.  The Plan shall become effective as of the Effective 
Date. It shall continue in effect until terminated under Section 17 of the Plan. 
 
     10.  Term of Award.  The term of each Award shall be no more than ten (10) 
years from the date of grant. However, in the case of an Incentive Stock Option 
granted to a Participant who, at the time the Option is granted, owns Shares 
representing more than ten percent (10%) of the voting power of all classes of 



 
 
shares of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, the term of the Option shall 
be no more than five (5) years from the date of grant. 
 
     11.  Exercise Price and Consideration. 
 
          (a)  The per Share exercise price under each Award shall be such price 
as is determined by the Board, subject to the following: 
 
               (i)  In the case of an Incentive Stock Option 
 
                    (A)  granted to an Employee who, at the time of the grant of 
such Incentive Stock Option, owns shares representing more than ten percent 
(10%) of the voting power of all classes of shares of the Company or any Parent 
or Subsidiary, the per Share exercise price shall be no less than 110% of the 
fair market value per Share on the date of grant. 
 
                    (B)  granted to any other Employee, the per Share exercise 
price shall be no less than 100% of the fair market value per Share on the date 
of grant. 
 
               (ii)  Except for Conversion Options under Section 6(c), the per 
Share exercise price under a Nonqualified Stock Option or SAR shall be no less 
than seventy-five percent (75%) of the fair market value per Share on the date 
of grant. Notwithstanding the foregoing (or any other provision of the Plan), 
Options and SARs that are granted to Employees who are non-exempt for purposes 
of the FLSA, shall satisfy the requirements for exclusion from regular rate of 
pay for purposes of the FLSA and shall have an exercise price that is at least 
eighty-five percent (85%) of the fair market value of the underlying Shares at 
the time of grant; furthermore, such Options or SARs shall not be exercisable 
within the six (6) month period immediately following the date of grant, except, 
if so provided in the Award Agreement, in the event of the Awardee's death, 
disability, or retirement, upon a change in corporate control of the Company, or 
under such other circumstances as are permitted under the FLSA or rules and 
regulations thereunder. 
 
               (iii)  The maximum aggregate number of Shares underlying all 
Nonqualified Stock Options and SARs with a per Share exercise price of less than 
fair market value on any grant date that may be granted under this Plan is 
25,000,000 Shares (increased, proportionately, in the event of any stock split 
or stock dividend with respect to the Shares). 
 
               (iv)  The maximum aggregate number of Shares underlying all Stock 
Awards with a per Share price of less than fair market value on any grant date 
that may be granted under this Plan is 25,000,000 Shares (increased, 
proportionately, in the event of any stock split or stock dividend with respect 
to the Shares). 
 
          (b)  The fair market value per Share shall be the closing price per 
share of the Common Share on the Nasdaq Stock Market ("Nasdaq") on the date of 
grant. If the Shares cease to be listed on Nasdaq, the Board shall designate an 
alternative method of determining the fair market value of the Shares. 
 
          (c)  The consideration to be paid for the Shares to be issued upon 
exercise of an Award, including the method of payment, shall be determined by 
the Board at the time of grant and may consist of cash and/or check. Payment may 
also be made by delivering a properly executed exercise notice together with 
irrevocable instructions to a broker to promptly deliver to the Company the 
amount of sale proceeds necessary to pay the exercise price. If the Awardee is 
an officer of the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act, 
he may, in addition, be allowed to pay all or part of the purchase price with 
Shares which, as of the exercise date, the officer has owned for six (6) months 
or more. If the Awardee is a participant in the 1998 Microsoft Corporation Stock 
Option Gain And Bonus Deferral Program, he may in addition be allowed to pay all 
or part of the purchase price of any deferred Option with Shares. Shares used by 
officers to pay the exercise price shall be valued at their fair market value on 
the exercise date. 
 
          (d)  Prior to issuance of the Shares upon exercise of an Award, the 
Awardee shall pay any federal, state, and local income and employment tax 



 
 
withholding obligations applicable to such Award. If an Awardee is an officer of 
the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act, he may elect 
to pay such withholding tax obligations by having the Company withhold Shares 
having a value equal to the amount required to be withheld. The value of the 
Shares to be withheld shall equal the fair market value of the Shares on the day 
the Award is exercised. The right of an officer to dispose of Shares to the 
Company in satisfaction of withholding tax obligations shall be deemed to be 
approved as part of the initial grant of an Award, unless thereafter rescinded, 
and shall otherwise be made in compliance with Rule 16b-3 and other applicable 
regulations. 
 
     12.  Exercise of Award. 
 
          (a)  Procedure for Exercise; Rights as a Shareholder. Any Award 
granted hereunder shall be exercisable at such times and under such conditions 
as determined by the Board at the time of grant, and as shall be permissible 
under the terms of the Plan. 
 
          An Award may not be exercised for a fraction of a Share. 
 
          An Award shall be deemed to be exercised when written or electronic 
notice of such exercise has been given to the Company in accordance with the 
terms of the Award by the person entitled to exercise the Award and full payment 
for the Shares with respect to which the Award is exercised has been received by 
the Company. Full payment may, as authorized by the Board, consist of any 
consideration and method of payment allowable under Section 11(c) of the Plan. 
Until the issuance (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the 
Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company) of the share 
certificate evidencing such Shares, no right to vote or receive dividends or any 
other rights as a shareholder shall exist with respect to the Shares subject to 
the Award, notwithstanding the exercise of the Award. The Company shall issue 
(or cause to be issued) such share certificate promptly upon exercise of the 
Award. In the event that the exercise of an Award is treated in part as the 
exercise of an Incentive Stock Option and in part as the exercise of a 
Nonqualified Stock Option pursuant to Section 6(a), the Company shall issue a 
share certificate evidencing the Shares treated as acquired upon the exercise of 
an Incentive Stock Option and a separate share certificate evidencing the Shares 
treated as acquired upon the exercise of a Nonqualified Stock Option, and shall 
identify each such certificate accordingly in its share transfer records. No 
adjustment will be made for a dividend or other right for which the record date 
is prior to the date the share certificate is issued, except as provided in 
Section 14 of the Plan. 
 
          Exercise of an Award in any manner and delivery of the Shares subject 
to such Award shall result in a decrease in the number of Shares which 
thereafter may be available, both for purposes of the Plan and for sale under 
the Award, by the number of Shares as to which the Award is exercised. 
 
          (b)  Termination of Status as a Participant.  In the event of 
termination of an Awardee's Continuous Status as a Participant, such Awardee may 
exercise his or her rights under any outstanding Awards to the extent 
exercisable on the date of termination (but in no event later than the date of 
expiration of the term of such Award as set forth in the Award Agreement). To 
the extent that the Awardee was not entitled to exercise his or her rights under 
such Awards at the date of such termination, or does not exercise such rights 
within the time specified in the individual Award Agreements, the Awards shall 
terminate. 
 
          (c)  Disability of Awardee.  Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 
12(b) above, in the event of termination of an Awardee's Continuous Status as a 
Participant as a result of total and permanent disability (i.e., the inability 
to engage in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically 
determinable physical or mental impairment which can be expected to result in 
death or which has lasted or can be expected to last for a continuous period of 
twelve (12) months), the Awardee may exercise the Award, but only to the extent 
of the right to exercise that would have accrued had the Awardee remained in 
Continuous Status as a Participant for a period of twelve (12) months after the 
date on which the Participant ceased 



 
 
performing services as a result of the total and permanent disability. Such 
exercise must occur within eighteen (18) months (or such shorter time as is 
specified in the grant) from the date on which the Participant ceased performing 
services as a result of the total and permanent disability (but in no event 
later than the date of expiration of the term of such Award as set forth in the 
Award Agreement). To the extent that the Awardee was not entitled to exercise 
such Award within the time specified herein, the Award shall terminate. 
 
          (d)  Death of Awardee.  Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 
12(b) above, in the event of the death of an Awardee: 
 
               (i)  who is at the time of death a Participant, the Award may be 
exercised, at any time within twelve (12) months following the date of death, by 
the Awardee's estate or by a person who acquired the right to exercise the Award 
by bequest or inheritance, but only to the extent of the right to exercise that 
would have accrued had the Awardee continued living and remained in Continuous 
Status as a Participant twelve (12) months after the date of death; or 
 
               (ii)  whose Award has not yet expired but whose Continuous Status 
as a Participant terminated prior to the date of death, the Award may be 
exercised, at any time within twelve (12) months following the date of death, by 
the Awardee's estate or by a person who acquired the right to exercise the Award 
by bequest or inheritance, but only to the extent of the right to exercise that 
had accrued at the date of termination. 
 
          (e)  Notwithstanding subsections (b), (c), and (d) above, the Board 
shall have the authority to extend the expiration date of any outstanding option 
in circumstances in which it deems such action to be appropriate (provided that 
no such extension shall extend the term of an Award beyond the date on which the 
Award would have expired if no termination of the Employee's Continuous Status 
as a Participant had occurred). 
 
     13.  Non-Transferability of Awards.  An Award may not be sold, pledged, 
assigned, hypothecated, transferred, or disposed of in any manner other than by 
will or by the laws of descent or distribution and may be exercised, during the 
lifetime of the Awardee, only by the Awardee; provided that the Board may permit 
further transferability, on a general or specific basis, and may impose 
conditions and limitations on any permitted transferability. 
 
     14.  Adjustments to Shares Subject to the Plan. 
 
          The number of Shares covered by each outstanding Award, the Maximum 
Annual Employee Award and the number of Shares which have been authorized for 
issuance under the Plan but as to which no Awards have yet been granted or which 
have been returned to the Plan upon cancellation or expiration of an Award, as 
well as the price per Share covered by each such outstanding Award, shall be 
proportionately adjusted for any increase or decrease in the number of issued 
Shares resulting from a stock split, reverse stock split, stock dividend, 
combination, or reclassification of the Shares, or any other increase or 
decrease in the number of issued Shares effected without receipt of 
consideration by the Company; provided, however, that conversion of any 
convertible securities of the Company shall not be deemed to have been "effected 
without receipt of consideration." Such adjustment shall be made by the Board, 
whose determination in that respect shall be final, binding, and conclusive. 
Except as expressly provided herein, no issuance by the Company of shares of any 
class, or securities convertible into shares of any class, shall affect, and no 
adjustment by reason thereof shall be made with respect to, the number or price 
of Shares subject to an Award. 
 
          In the event of the proposed dissolution or liquidation of the 
Company, the Award will terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such 
proposed action, unless otherwise provided by the Board. The Board may, in the 
exercise of its sole discretion in such instances, declare that any Award shall 
terminate as of a date fixed by the Board and give each Awardee the right to 
exercise an Award as to all or any part of the Shares subject to an Award, 
including Shares as to which the Award would not otherwise be exercisable. In 
the event of a proposed sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the 
Company, or the merger of the Company with or into another corporation, each 
Award shall be assumed or an equivalent award shall be substituted by such 
successor corporation or a parent or subsidiary of such successor corporation, 
unless such successor corporation does not agree to assume the Award or to 
substitute an equivalent award, 



 
 
in which case the Board shall, in lieu of such assumption or substitution, 
provide for the Awardee to have the right to exercise the Award as to all of the 
Shares subject to Awards, including Shares as to which the Award would not 
otherwise be exercisable. If the Board makes an Award fully exercisable in lieu 
of assumption or substitution in the event of a merger or sale of assets, the 
Board shall notify the Awardee that the Award shall be fully exercisable for a 
period of fifteen (15) days from the date of such notice, and the Award will 
terminate upon the expiration of such period. 
 
     15.  Time of Granting Awards.  The date of grant of an Award shall, for all 
purposes, be the date on which the Company completes the corporate action 
relating to the grant of such Award and all conditions to the grant have been 
satisfied, provided that conditions to the exercise of an Award shall not defer 
the date of grant. Notice of a grant shall be given to each Participant to whom 
an Award is so granted within a reasonable time after the determination has been 
made. 
 
     16.  Substitutions and Assumptions.  The Board shall have the right to 
substitute or assume Awards in connection with mergers, reorganizations, 
separations, or other transactions to which Section 424(a) of the Code applies, 
provided such substitutions and assumptions are permitted by Section 424 of the 
Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder. The number of Shares reserved 
pursuant to Section 3 may be increased by the corresponding number of Awards 
assumed and, in the case of a substitution, by the net increase in the number of 
Shares subject to Awards before and after the substitution. 
 
     17.  Amendment and Termination of the Plan. 
 
          (a)  Amendment and Termination.  The Board may amend or terminate the 
Plan from time to time in such respects as the Board may deem advisable 
(including, but not limited to amendments which the Board deems appropriate to 
enhance the Company's ability to claim deductions related to stock option 
exercises); provided that any increase in the number of Shares subject to the 
Plan, other than in connection with an adjustment under Section 14 of the Plan, 
shall require approval of or ratification by the shareholders of the Company. 
 
          (b)  Participants in Foreign Countries.  The Board shall have the 
authority to adopt such modifications, procedures, and subplans as may be 
necessary or desirable to comply with provisions of the laws of foreign 
countries in which the Company or its Subsidiaries may operate to assure the 
viability of the benefits from Awards granted to Participants performing 
services in such countries and to meet the objectives of the Plan. 
 
          (c)  Effect of Amendment or Termination.  Any such amendment or 
termination of the Plan shall not affect Awards already granted and such Awards 
shall remain in full force and effect as if this Plan had not been amended or 
terminated, unless mutually agreed otherwise between the Awardee and the Board, 
which agreement must be in writing and signed by the Awardee and the Company. 
 
     18.  Conditions Upon Issuance of Shares.  Shares shall not be issued 
pursuant to the exercise of an Award unless the exercise of such Award and the 
issuance and delivery of such Shares pursuant thereto shall comply with all 
relevant provisions of law, including, without limitation, the Securities Act of 
1933, as amended, the Exchange Act, the rules and regulations promulgated 
thereunder, and the requirements of any stock exchange upon which the Shares may 
then be listed, and shall be further subject to the approval of counsel for the 
Company with respect to such compliance. 
 
     19.  Reservation of Shares.  The Company, during the term of this Plan, 
will at all times reserve and keep available such number of Shares as shall be 
sufficient to satisfy the requirements of the Plan. 
 
     20.  No Employment/Service Rights.  Nothing in the Plan shall confer upon 
any Participant the right to an Award or to continue in service as an Employee 
or Consultant for any period of specific duration, or interfere with or 
otherwise restrict in any way the rights of the Company (or any Parent or 
Subsidiary employing or retaining such person), or of any Participant or 
Awardee, which rights are hereby 



 
 
expressly reserved by each, to terminate such person's services at any time for 
any reason, with or without cause. 
 
     21.  Shareholder Approval.  The Plan, as amended, is subject to approval by 
the shareholders of the Company at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held 
on November 9, 2000. 


